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Holiday Greetings from 
the executive committee 
and staff at MPS. We 
hope all of us can cele-
brate in our own special 
ways. 
 
At MPS we are grateful 
for surviving the second 
year of pandemic is-
sues.  Committee meet-
ings and MPS Council are 

taking place on a regular basis, by zoom. Thanks to 
Heidi and Meagan, we  have adapted to it.  It has 
the advantage of not requiring us to do any travel 
or to look for a place to park on busy work 
nights.  However, most of us do miss the socializa-
tion benefits of in-person meetings.   We are work-
ing on what future MPS meetings might look like 
and we are suspecting we will have a hybrid of in-
person and Zoom.  
 
We have been working on membership recruitment 
this year, especially with younger members.  We 
added a medical student category, which may facili-
tate students to become psychiatrists.  If any mem-
ber would like to mentor a medical student, please 
contact us.  The Hopkins Residency Program has 
decided to start funding residents’ memberships in 
MPS.  The University of Maryland- Sheppard Pratt 
Residency program currently pays for theirs.  We 
are very excited about our younger members.   
 
We have had several successful CME meetings by 
Zoom.  The Maryland Foundation for Psychiatry 
funded the free CME on Racism in Maryland Psychi-
atry program. We also had a CME program about 
Psychiatry and Legal Interventions in November. 
 
We are hoping for a healthy hybrid year in 
2022.  Happy Holidays and Happy New Year from 
the MPS! 
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All BUT the Credentialing 
 

by Kim Jones-Fearing,  MD 

Have any of you been hired for 
jobs, but told that the only re-
maining issue is credential-
ing?  You are then given endless 
portals, passwords to reset, us-
er names and multiple credential-
ing applications.  One set is for the 
recruiting agency, another set for 
the hiring authority, the facility, 
hospital etc.  This duplication of 
information is NOT normal and is 
contributing to a shortage of psy-
chiatrists in Maryland.  

  
There are 2 types of credentialing in the health industry. 
One type is where the hiring facility does the credential-
ing on your behalf.  This is called “delegated credential-
ing”. The entity doing the credentialing has "skin 
the game" because it is tasked with getting your cre-
dentialing correct. The other type is “non-delegated 
credentialing”, where you are essentially spending hours 
of what I call "Do it yourself credentialing."  This starts 
with filling out 60 pages of a uniform credentialing 
form, then going to numerous portals where you are 
entering the same information multiple times.  It takes 
hundreds of hours of hands-on time to do.  It is demor-
alizing.   It is unnecessary.  You can go through weeks 
and months of daily logging into portals, resetting pass-
words--only to find out that the PIN for your position 
has just been closed.  The new position was just given to 
a nurse practitioner! 
  
Insurance credentialing for behavioral health in Mary-
land has NOT been following government guide-
lines.  This was recently addressed by our insurance 
commissioner, Kathleen Birrane, in a town hall meeting 
in July.  You can watch it on the Maryland Insurance 
Administration website.  I was the panel member repre-
senting the MPS.  One citation that was excluded was 
my statement about the statistic that the average psy-
chiatrist nationally works 2.4 jobs.  For many of us, this 
means we have a private practice and we may also work 
with a clinic or hospital or correctional facility as a 
"rendering provider."  When the insurance credentialing 
system is corrupt and chaotic, with no way of streamlin-
ing information flow, it leads to a corruption of multiple 
other processes.  Provider directories and provider pan-
els are often inaccurate.  Hundreds of thousands of po-
tential patients have no idea of how to find us.  If you 
decide to watch the Credentialing town hall, you will 
hear a patient advocate’s testimony first-hand.  Lack of 
fair and consistent outpatient credentialing standards 
for behavioral health directly caused her grandson’s first 
psychiatric hospitalization. 
  
If you have noticed this chaos, please share your com-
ments on our Listserv. There is strength in numbers.  We 
have a few friends in the legislature now.  Things can 
change. The barriers to our employment are artificial 
and structural. We need to stand up and do something 
about it.  If we don't, NP’s are waiting to be handed our 
jobs. 

Kim  
Jones-Fearing, MD 
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On November 10th, the MPS 
held a webinar chaired by Dr. 
Paul Nestadt concerning how 
we can intervene to prevent 
tragedies. This was done as a 
result of a tragic incident on 
May 8th in which 4 people 
died at the hand of Everton 
Brown.  
 
Dr. Arkaprava Deb, whose let-
ter to the Baltimore Sun 
brought this incident to the 

attention of so many, began by describing what 
happened. He told us that 
since 2015 there have been 
1400 fatal police shootings 
of people who had psychi-
atric diagnoses. Of course, 
he added, psychiatric disor-
ders are not responsible for 
all crime. He went on to de-
scribe what can be done. 
Emergency petitions can be 
requested of a judge by an-
yone and are valid for 5 
days afterwards. They can also be issued by MD’s, 
psychologists, peace officers, and others and these 
do not expire. He said that 62% of them result in 
admission to a hospital (mostly voluntary). Since 
2018 we have had access to “extreme risk protective 
orders” (which are now in 19 states plus DC). A 
judge who issues one can temporarily remove fire-
arms during a crisis or until treatment has begun. It 
does not require a psychiatric diagnosis. The appli-
cation can be filled out by a “petitioner”, including a 
professional who has examined the person. In CT, 
the number of suicides decreased by 5-10% after 
this was implemented.   
 
He then told us about the development of “mobile 
crisis teams” that provide 24/7 availability for face-
to-face intervention by a professional on-site. Each 
county in Maryland has one. They do evaluation, 
triage, and referral and have been shown to in-
crease the percentage of admissions that are volun-
tary. 
 

Dr. Cynthia Lewis, who is in charge of psychiat-
ric ER services at Johns Hopkins Hospital, then 
lectured from the perspective of the ER physi-
cians. Some of the changes in the Baltimore 
area came about because of a consent decree 
with the Federal government in 2011. Alt-
hough it is generally not advisable, the profes-
sional who is examining a person can transport 
the evaluee to the nearest facility. That person 
must be examined within 6 hours and cannot 
be kept in an ER for more than 30. If admitted 
to a hospital, the person must be seen by a 
psychiatrist within 24 hours. Maryland is only 
one of three states that does not have 
“Assisted Outpatient Treatment”. She went on 

to give an update on 
laws governing seclu-
sion and restraint. 
 
Dr. Ronald Means then 
spoke about Behavior-
al Health Crises in Col-
lege & University Set-
tings. He said that 
most of these schools 
do provide clinical ser-
vices to students who 

are complaining of stress, typically by psy-
chologists and social workers. The clinicians 
are not usually experienced in handling pa-
tients who have serious conditions. Often, the 
only ones who can respond to a crisis are po-
lice and safety officers. It is not clear how the 
policies apply to students who are in “remote” 
locations, or to staff. A pilot program at Johns 
Hopkins is pairing a mental health professional 
with a security officer, 24/7, in order to provide 
“bridge care” until the person can get to see 
someone who can provide treatment on a 
longer-term basis. 
 
The lectures were followed by an interesting Q 
& A session, including some discussion of 
whether our community would be better 
served if Maryland provided for outpatient 
commitment.  
  
 

MPS Seminar on Psychiatry & Legal Interventions 
Drs. Deb, Lewis & Means Discuss  

Ways to make Dangerous Situations Safer 
by: Bruce Hershfield, MD 

Bruce  
Hershfield, MD 
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Harold Eist, MD a past presi-
dent of APA and longtime 
friend to many of us, died 
December 16th at age 83 of 
complications of hip sur-
gery.  
  
He was a major figure in 
psychiatry. 
  
Originally from Edmonton, 
he attended the University 
of Alberta and did his psy-
chiatric training at the Uni-

versity of Minnesota and his analytic training at the 
Washington Psychonalytic Institute. He was director 
of a mental health clinic for many years, earning it a 
Gold Medal from the APA and being personally 
named the Washingtonian of the Year in 1979. A 
Clinical Professor at Georgetown, he wrote more 
than 100 articles. For many years he practiced child 
and adolescent psychiatry and adult psychiatry in 
Bethesda. Active in psychiatric organizations, he 
served as President of the APA and was the North 
American Rep on the World Psychiatric Association 
board. He served three terms as President of the 
Washington Psychiatric Society, was an affiliate 
member of the MPS, and also was active in the 
Southern Psychiatric Association. 
  
He was particularly important in warning us about 
how business practices could corrupt the ethics of 
our profession if the two got too closely inter-
twined.  Brian Crowley, who recently served two 
terms as the Area 3 Trustee in the APA, commented, 
“Roger Peele called Harold 'Churchillian' for his fre-
quent warnings about the rise of managed care, 
with its interference in the doctor-patient relation-
ship and greed in taking money from the healthcare 
system. One aspect of Harold's activism in orga-
nized psychiatry and daily life was his emphatic 
support of being inclusive, and his antipathy to 
prejudice of all kinds, including those based on col-
or, gender, sexual orientation, religion, and social 
position.” 
  
He also fought hard for many years to protect the 
privacy of our patients. He was the sort of man who 

was willing to pay whatever it took for stand-
ing up for what is right. 
 
Dr. Steven Sharfstein recalls the APA election 
in 1994 when Harold and he traveled the 
country and debated no less than a dozen 
times in various district branches. That year, 
over 15,000 psychiatrists voted--a record-- 
with Harold winning the APA presidency by a 
few hundred votes. Steven and Harold bonded 
over that time, when real issues could be dis-
cussed and debated. (These days, only a few 
thousand psychiatrists vote in APA elec-
tions.)  Steven commented, “We all shall miss 
Harold’s energy and deep commitment to the 
profession. I will especially miss his friendship.” 
 
Many of his admirers spoke movingly of how 
much he had influenced them when they 
learned of his death. William Thornloe, MD 
from Georgia captured one aspect of Dr. Eist 
particularly well:” He was a giant among us. 
We will all miss his ability to have convictions 
and to have actions based on those.” 
  
In his remarks on receiving the 2015 Distin-
guished Alumni Award from the University of 
Alberta, Dr. Eist said, “We have to try to make 
it more. My patients inspired me to work hard, 
to learn and to constantly challenge myself to 
find more creative ways to help.” He went on 
in that generous way he had, ”My wife, Ann, 
has been with me for almost 56 years. She is 
my best friend, loving, nurturing, trustworthy, 
beautiful, and reliable. She is my alpha and 
omega—the first and the last, a clearheaded 
assistant and companion. As Churchill said of 
Clemmie, ‘We have traveled ceaselessly over 
endless seas.’” 
  
Dr. Crowley, who was close to him for more 
than 50 years, said,” I'd known Harold as a 
good friend and worked with him in WPS and 
APA matters for so many decades, and those 
many rich, unforgettable memories temper the 
real sense of loss.”  

Tribute:  Dr. Harold Eist 

(1938-2021) 
 

by: Bruce Hershfield, MD 

Harold Eist, MD 
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In April, I was asked to develop 
a presentation at a conference 
as one of several speakers on 
the subject of "The Future of 
Psychiatry." We would each 
speculate on what the practice 
of psychiatry would look like in 
the year 2075. This is 54 years 
from now. I rounded that up to 
55 years, so let's call it 2076. 
That is, of course, the year the 
United States celebrates its 
300th birthday.  

 
I do not actually know what the field of Psychiatry will 
look like in 55 years, when I am 114 years old. But I 
can make an educated guess about what it might look 
like then. How did I educate myself about the future? 
By looking at the past. I looked back 55 years, to 1966. 
And to 1911. And to 1856. I looked at a narrow slice of 
data every 55 years, leading up to 2076. This article 
will explain a few of my observations about psychia-
try's past and how that might inform what the predict-
ed future will bring. But those observations are made 
through this narrow lens -- a lens that is solely fo-
cused on psychiatry at 55-year increments, as told by 
the authors published in the American Journal of Psy-
chiatry in April (or May) of each of these years.  
 
Across this span of 220 years, there are many repeat-
ing themes, but they are using different words that 
evolve over time - - starting with the name of the 
Journal. The first issue of the American Journal of Psy-
chiatry was in 1844, when it was then called the Amer-
ican Journal of Insanity. What is now the APA was then 
called the Association of Medical Superintendents of 
the American Institutions for the Insane.  
 
Words become heavy with age, weighed down by def-
initions and meanings that get added to them over 
the years. Asylum becomes Institution. Lunacy be-
comes Insanity. Insanity becomes Psychiatry. What will 
"Psychiatry" be called in 2076? Will the APA then be 
the American Mental Health Association? Maybe that 
one is taken. American Mental Wellness Association? 
Nah, AMWA already owns that acronym, and the name 
sounds so 2020's. I've got it. Perhaps the American 
Neuromics Association. "Neuromics" could be the new 
"psychiatry," going all in on the interplay among neu-
rons, circuitry, genetics, genomics, proteomics, endo-
crinology, and immunology, among other related 
fields. 

Steven Daviss, MD 

Here are some of the titles in the 12th volume of 
the American Journal of Insanity in the April 1856 
issue: 
 
1. Considerations on the Reciprocal Influence of 
the Physical Organization and Mental Manifesta-
tions 
2. Suicide and Suicidal Insanity 
3. Reports of American Asylums 
4. Education of Idiots at the West 
5. Insanity in Relation to Crimes 
6. Summary 
 
The first article relates to how physical conditions 
impact the mental, and vice versa -- particularly 
focusing on the female reproductive system. Da-
ta are presented from asylums to suggest that 
the reproductive organs cause the insanity in 
25% of the residents.  
 
 Whether the primary cause in these 
 cases had its seat in the cerebral or the 
 generative system, is a question no less 
 interesting than difficult of solution. 
 
 Hence all the diseases which affect the 
 female generative system have, at one 
 time or another, been brought forward 
 as causes of insanity. Even its most nat-
 ural function, that of gestation, does, in 
 some cases, by the peculiar change 
 wrought in the female economy, and 
 the train of inexplicable nervous symp-
 toms which result, give rise to insanity. 
 
 The changes which take place in the 
 mental and moral faculties about the 
 time of puberty, are in both sexes very 
 interesting, particularly so in the fe-
 male. ... 'The mind,' says Dr. Copland, '
 acquires extended powers of emotion 
 and passion, and the imagination be
 comes more lively. If, on the other hand, 
 the uterine organs continue undevel-
 oped, and the menstrual discharge does 
 not appear, the mind is dull, weak, or de
 pressed, and the emotions and passions 
 are imperfect or altogether absent. 
 
 
 

The Future of Psychiatry:  

A Look Back to Where We Were 
 

by: Steven Daviss, MD 

(Continued on p. 6) 
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This article examines these "reciprocal influences," 
speculating on cause and effect, and the line between 
physiological and pathological. 
 
The second article summarizes a French treatise on 
suicide and insanity by Dr. Brierre de Boismont, split-
ting the various causes of suicide into predisposing 
and determining causes. The former includes 
"hereditary tendency" (a nod to genetic risk), sex, age, 
education, and economic status; while the latter in-
cludes insanity, individual unfortunate circumstances, 
and "unconquered passions." 
 
 Suicide risk is higher among the most highly 
 educated and in areas with advanced indus-
 try, which de Boismont "proves, by authentic 
 and exact statistics, that the number of sui-
 cides is in direct proportion with the ad-
 vance of civilization. 
 
After reviewing suicide notes from many cases, he dis-
tinguishes written content from those who appear 
sane and those who appear insane. He acknowledges 
that suicide can be a rational act born of desperation 
and desolation. 
 
 [Of the sane,] "it is found that the motives 
 which they assign in explanation of the act 
 are the results of the passions, the inordi-
 nate desires, -- in a word, of all the common 
 incentives to action in life". [Of the insane,] 
 "the tendency to suicide is determined by 
 hallucination, illusions, and other morbid 
 conditions. With those of a sane mind who 
 commit suicide, reason remains undisturbed; 
 but with the insane it is in a state of pertur-
 bation." 
 
He also discusses suicide prevention… 
 
 Imitation, which is a species of moral conta-
 gion, contributes to increase the disposition to 
 suicide; therefore nervous, impressible persons 
 should avoid conversations and books relating 
 to this subject. Threatening punishments 
 are, at the best, good only for uncivilized na-
 tions; but actual punishments  for certain vices 
 -- such as drunkenness, for example -- would 
 diminish the number of suicides.  
 
...as well as treatment. 
 

 In the state of insanity, the treatment of 
 those disposed to suicide differs from 
 that for those who are sane. More fre-
 quently is it necessary to resort to se-
 clusion, to coercive measures, and to 
 therapeutical agents--such as long-
 continued baths; shower-baths also are 
 found serviceable in the acute stage of 
 this malady. Cold affusions and anti-
 spasmodic preparations and tonics 
 may be employed with great success; al-
 so external irritation, such as friction of 
 the skin, and likewise depletion and blis-
 tering, may prove beneficial. It is some
 times necessary, in cases of prolonged 
 refusal of food, to introduce nourishment 
 into the stomach by means of the oe-
 sophagus tube. The administration of 
 morphine appears at times to be useful 
 in the treatment of suicidal insanity. 
 
We don't use cold packs, blistering of the skin, or 
morphine as treatments for suicidality anymore. 
But it makes one wonder how some of today's 
treatment would be viewed by our colleagues in 
2076, armed with the evidence and knowledge 
that accumulates over the next five decades. 
 
 
 
 
 
Part 2 of this mini-series from Dr. Daviss will  
continue in the next issue. 
 
Dr. Daviss was MPS President in 2004-2005, is 
immediate past President of the Maryland-DC 
Society of Addiction Medicine, and is interim 
chief medical officer for Optum Maryland.  
drdaviss@gmail.com 

(Continued) The Future of Psychiatry:  

A Look Back to Where We Were 

mailto:drdaviss@gmail.com
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Q: “Please tell us 
about your role as 
Co-Chair of the 
MPS Ethics Com-
mittee. What is it 
like and what ad-
vice can you give 
us?” 
 
Dr. M: “Joanna 
Brandt and I have 
been Co-Chairs for 

several years. The primary responsibility of the com-
mittee is to investigate complaints regarding conduct 
of MPS members. Usually, we get that information 
through Board complaints—-the consent orders. We 
usually take additional steps to see if APA standards 
have been violated. I think my forensic training has 
helped me in these types of investigations. The goal is 
to make sure that everyone understands what is ethi-
cally correct. If necessary, we try to get the member to 
get up to speed about what the violation was, so as to 
avoid future problems.” 
 
Q: ”Any advice about how to avoid getting in trou-
ble?” 
 
Dr. M: “Most of the violations involve boundaries. For 
whatever reason, we sometimes cross those limits. I 
suggest always reaching out if you have questions. We 
are there not just to investigate possible violations, 
but to offer advice. If you are wondering if something 
is becoming a violation, please ask. I also strongly en-
courage peer supervision, especially for those of us in 
private practice. That way you can get an objective 
perspective about the standards we are trying to abide 
by.” 
 
Q: ”How did you decide to become a forensic psy-
chiatrist?” 
 
Dr. M: “I am from Michigan, where I went to the Uni-
versity of Michigan. I am somewhat unusual in that I 
always knew I wanted to be a psychiatrist-—even a 
child psychiatrist. Even in high school I was interested 
in the mental health field. Because I wanted to do all 
of the aspects of mental health care, I decided to be-
come a psychiatrist. I always liked working with kids 
and felt some desire to work with under-served popu-
lations. I went to medical school at Case Western. 
Maybe I got swayed a little bit to look at other poten-
tial fields, but stuck with Psychiatry. As a medical stu-

Ronald Means, MD 

dent, I did some research at looking at child vic-
tims of domestic violence or witnesses to com-
munity violence. It was a great opportunity to 
ensure that what I planned to do fit well with 
what I loved. One of the most well-
known forensic psychiatrists, Dr. Phil Resnick, 
teaches there. I had the opportunity to learn 
from him and to do a forensic rotation with him 
as a 4th year student. At that time, he was prepar-
ing for the Andrea Yates trial and I helped him 
get ready for that. So, after doing that, I found 
the field to be incredibly interesting. It would 
satisfy my inquisitive nature while also working 
in Community Psychiatry, which I knew was my 
primary love and passion.” 
 
Q: “How did you come to Maryland?” 
 
Dr. M: “I came here to do my adult training at the 
University of Maryland/Sheppard Pratt. I did a 
couple of years of child training at Johns Hopkins 
and then returned to University for my final year, 
in the forensic program. I didn’t intend to stay 
here—-I thought I would go back to the Mid-
west. But, after 6 years in Baltimore, establishing 
connections, I decided to stay. Baltimore has 
been ‘home’ ever since.” 
 
Q: “Tell us about what you are doing now.” 
 
Dr. M: “I do a number of things. After I finished 
training, I  worked half-time at Clifton T. Perkins, 
doing forensic evaluations—-criminal responsi-
bility and competency to stand trial. I also imme-
diately started working for Catholic Charities of 
Baltimore. Initially, I was a staff psychiatrist, 
working in the crisis program it runs for youth in 
Baltimore. So, I split my time, initially, and I also 
began to develop a private practice that was fo-
cused on forensic consultation, with lawyers or 
agencies. As time passed, I took on more admin-
istrative work. I stopped working at Perkins and 
took an Assistant Medical Director position at 
Catholic Charities. For the past two years, I’ve 
been the Chief Medical Officer for Catholic Chari-
ties of Baltimore. I help to oversee all the mental 
health services Catholic Charities administers 
throughout the state.” 
 
Q: “What does Catholic Charities do?” 
 

Interview: Ronald Means, MD 

MPS Ethics Committee Co-Chair 
 

by: Bruce Hershfield, MD 

(Continued on p. 8) 
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mental health services. I hope to see even more 
of that kind of stimulating conversation, to help 
me do the best work I can.” 
 

Dr. M: “It provides a number of services. A senior 
services arm focuses on housing for vulnerable sen-
iors—-nursing home care, assisted living, as well as 
housing options. A community services arm works 
primarily with shelter home populations, like Our 
Daily Bread, Weinberg House, My Sister’s Place. It 
includes “head start” programs and the Esperanza 
Center for the immigrant population. Then there’s 
my part--family services, focusing on mental health 
services for children and adults. For example, we 
have a residential treatment center for youth and a 
therapeutic school, in Timonium, and we have 8 
outpatient mental health clinics around the state. 
We treat kids, adults, families, with almost any di-
agnosis, including substance abuse.  We continue 
to manage the crisis program for youth in Balti-
more. We also have a developmentally-delayed arm 
that provides day programs, housing etc. for adults 
who require special services. 
 
Many people know the individual programs, but 
might not know they are all housed under Catholic 
Charities.” 
 
Q: “What are your plans for the future?” 
 
Dr. M: “I continue to enjoy my private practice, 
where I provide forensic consultations. It’s a differ-
ent kind of activity and I get a chance to use a dif-
ferent part of my brain. I never thought I would be 
the administrative type—-I always thought I would 
be the clinician, seeing kids for the rest of my ca-
reer. But, along the way I have enjoyed analyzing 
systems of care and helping to make them better. I 
expect I will be doing a lot of that in the future.” 
 
Q: “You can influence a lot more people that 
way.” 
 
Dr. M.: “That’s true, but there’s nothing better than 
working one on one with somebody to have a di-
rect impact, as well.” 
 
Q: “What else are you doing these days?” 
 
Dr. M: “I’m married and I have children who are 14 
and 11. They keeps me pretty busy, with all their 
activities. I like to read. I like to run a lot. 
I have enjoyed having adjunct faculty appointments 
at University and at Hopkins. I love when Residents 
or early-career psychiatrists reach out to me and 
ask me questions. They challenge me and give me 
ideas about what I might do to help in delivering 

Interview: Ronald Means, MD 

(Continued from page 7) 

 

MPS Best Paper Awards 

Deadline January 31 
 

 

To recognize outstanding scholarship by young 
psychiatrists in Maryland, the MPS established an-
nual "best paper" awards in 2013.  Previous winners 
are listed here.  The Academic Psychiatry Commit-
tee is currently soliciting nominations for the 2021 
Paper of the Year Award in two categories: 
   
Best Paper by an Early Career Psychiatrist Mem-
ber (ECP): Eligible psychiatrists are ECP members 
who are first authors of papers published or in 
press in 2021.  Thanks to generous funding from 
the Maryland Foundation for Psychiatry, the winner 
will receive a $200 cash prize as well as a compli-
mentary ticket to the MPS annual dinner in April 
2022. 
  
Best Paper by a Resident-Fellow Member (RFM):  
Eligible psychiatrists are Resident-Fellow members 
who are first authors of papers that were written, in 
press, and/or published in 2021.  Thanks to gener-
ous funding from the Maryland Foundation for Psy-
chiatry, the winner will receive a $200 cash prize as 
well as a complimentary ticket to the MPS annual 
dinner in April 2022. 
  
Scholarly work of all kinds (e.g., scientific reports, 
reviews, case reports) will be considered.  If you 
would like to nominate a paper and author, please 
email or mail the paper as indicated below by Jan-
uary 31.  Please include a brief explanation of why 
you believe the work is worthy of special recogni-
tion.   
 

Jennifer M. Coughlin, M.D. 
Academic Psychiatry Committee Chair 

Johns Hopkins Hospital 
600 North Wolfe Street, Meyer 3-181 

Baltimore, MD  21287 
jcoughl2@jhmi.edu  / mps@mdpsych.org 

http://mdpsych.org/about/history/paper-of-the-year-award/
mailto:jcoughl2@jhmi.edu
mailto:mps@mdpsych.org


9 

 

IN MEMORIAM:   

Ira A. Liebson, MD 

by Bruce Hershfield, MD 

Dr. Ira A. Liebson, a former 
long-time MPS member, died 
from complications of a fall 
on October 25th.  
 
Originally from Passaic, NJ, 
he switched to pre-medical 
studies at Columbia after 
graduating with a degree in 
English from Muehlenberg 
College. He completed his 

pre-medical studies at Columbia and then graduated 
from NYU Medical School. He came to the Baltimore 
area to do a medical residency at Johns Hopkins and 
stayed until 2013, when he and his wife, Marian 
Thomas (also a psychiatrist; they met while in psychi-
atric training at Johns Hopkins) moved to Cam-
bridge, MA. 
 
For many years, he worked at what is now called the 
Johns Hopkins Bayview Medical Center, where he 
treated patients and studied addiction in the behav-
ioral pharmacology research unit. He co-authored at 
least 100 articles and textbook chapters. An Associ-
ate Professor at Johns Hopkins, he also worked at the 
counseling center on the Homewood campus and on 
disability claims for the Social Security Administra-
tion.  
 
He loved music and traveling and as late as age 88 
he went to Germany to attend the Leipzig Bach Festi-
val. He admired Samuel Johnson and James Boswell 
and in 2010 he lived for a week in Boswell’s house in 
Scotland. He worked on sabbatical in Munich, Eng-
land, and the USSR, and was conversant in German, 
Italian, and French. 
 
Dr. Eric Strain, Director of the Behavioral Psychology 
Research Unit, commented, “Ira was a wonderful guy 
and I always enjoyed his perspective and wis-
dom.  We lost a BPRU friend, colleague and family 
member …But a little bit of him remains with those 
of us who got to know him, in our memories of him 
and in the part of him that has lodged in our hearts.” 
 
I knew Ira because I worked with his wife. They were 
both lovely people and I always enjoyed seeing 
them. He was, as Dr. Paul McHugh commented in the 
Baltimore “Sun” (from which this biographical infor-
mation is largely taken), “A splendid psychiatrist and 
a wonderful person… He made a personal connec-
tion with his patients, who felt they could call him at 
any time…He took the time to know his patients.” 
  
 

Ira Liebson,  MD 

 

IN MEMORIAM:  

Carl Segal, MD 
 

by Bruce Hershfield, MD 

Dr. A. Carl Segal, a Distin-
guished Life Fellow of the 
MPS who practiced for many 
years in Columbia, died on 
December 2nd at age 87. 
 
Originally from Philadelphia, 
where he attended the Tem-
ple University School of 
Pharmacy and then Jefferson 
Medical College, he served in 

the Army as Psychiatrist in Chief at Ft. Benning, 
reaching the rank of Lt. Colonel. He was Director of 
the Howard Co. Community Mental Health Center 
and one of the founding physicians at Howard Coun-
ty General Hospital. He practiced in Columbia until 
the week before he died. 
 
Dr. Andrew Angelino described him as “a staunch 
patient advocate, beloved by his patients”. Emile 
Bendit, MD said he was “a wonderful person, a car-
ing, gentle soul who believed in the community, 
working with police and the schools.” Dr. Douglas 
Heinrichs commented, “He has been a central figure 
in the Howard County psychiatric community… He 
was a superb clinician, and especially gifted at the 
long-term management of chronically fragile and 
disturbed patients… He did this with a combination 
of a therapeutic optimism and energy quite remarka-
ble for someone of his years …He was a kind and 
nurturing man to both his patients and his col-
leagues and will be profoundly missed.” 

Carl Segal,  MD 

Healthcare practitioners who prescribe CDS 
must do so electronically OR apply for a  

waiver by January 1, 2022!   
 

All requested waivers will be granted for  
calendar year 2022 only.   

 
MDH compliance actions will be delayed  

until January 1, 2023. 
 

To apply for a waiver, visit the Office of Con-
trolled Substances website, Quick Links, Electron-

ic Prescribing Waiver Request: https://
health.maryland.gov/ocsa/Pages/Electronic-
Prescribing-Waiver-Request-form.aspx.  The 

deadline is January 1, 2022. 
 

CLICK HERE FOR MORE INFORMATION 

https://health.maryland.gov/ocsa/Pages/Electronic-Prescribing-Waiver-Request-form.aspx
https://health.maryland.gov/ocsa/Pages/Electronic-Prescribing-Waiver-Request-form.aspx
https://health.maryland.gov/ocsa/Pages/Electronic-Prescribing-Waiver-Request-form.aspx
https://mdpsych.org/2021/12/important-update-electronic-prescriptions-controlled-dangerous-substances/
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Dr. Jennifer Payne, a leader 
in the field of women’s 
mood disorders and repro-
ductive health, has left Johns 
Hopkins for the University of 
Virginia, where she is now 
Vice Chair of Research of 
Psychiatry. 
  
She founded and led the 
Women’s Mood Disorders 

Center at Hopkins – now renamed the Johns Hop-
kins Center for Women’s Reproductive Mental 
Health – in 2004. She treated multitudes of women 
during times of hormonal transition, 
established a robust research program and recruit-
ed others into the field of reproductive psychiatry. 
Through her NIH-funded research, she, along with 
Zachary Kaminsky and others, has discovered epi-
genetic biomarkers that are predictive of postpar-
tum depression. 
  
She grew up in West Virginia and received her 
bachelor’s degree in biology from Davidson Col-
lege. She was awarded a scholarship to attend med-
ical school at Washington University in St. Louis. 
She completed her residency in psychiatry (serving 
as chief resident during her final year) at Hopkins 
and a fellowship in mood and anxiety disorders at 
the NIMH before returning to Hopkins, where she 
was on faculty from 2003 until her departure this 
year. 
  
She is known for her “amazing ability to make re-
productive psychiatry understandable to people 
who are not reproductive psychiatrists and demysti-
fy the field of perinatal psychiatry,” explains Lauren 
Osborne, MD, who now leads the Hopkins Center 
for Women’s Reproductive Mental Health. Dr. Os-
borne remembers that after they gave a talk at the 
APA a few years ago, multiple audience members 
excitedly came up to Dr. Payne to meet her. Indeed, 
she - -and her work within the field of reproductive 
psychiatry - - were the main reason Dr. Osborne 
came to Hopkins in 2014. Moreover, Dr. Payne holds 
leadership positions within two organizations in her 
field: she is president-elect of both the International 
Marcé Society for Perinatal Mental Health and its 

regional branch, Marce of North America.  
  
Although she is now in Charlottesville, she 
still has strong ties to Baltimore, with ongoing 
scientific and intellectual partnerships with 
Drs. Kaminsky, Osborne, and other collabora-
tors. “Although I’m sad to leave Hopkins and 
the Women’s Mood Disorders Program that 
I’ve built, I’m excited to concentrate on build-
ing research in reproductive psychiatry and 
other programs at the University of Virginia,” 
Dr. Payne said. She added that she and Dr. Os-
borne “plan to continue our long-term collab-
oration and expand our studies into multi-site 
studies so that we can continue to influence 
the field of reproductive psychiatry. This isn’t 
an ending so much as an expansion!” 
 

 

Dr. Jennifer Payne Departs Hopkins 

For UVA 
 

by: Elizabeth Wise, MD 

Elizabeth Wise, MD 

Jennifer Payne, MD 



I began playing tennis reg-
ularly when I came to Buf-
falo for my psychiatric resi-
dency in 1985. The apart-
ment complex had one 
tennis court, which was 
always available.  I attend-
ed group lessons at a local 
high school. The instruc-
tor’s name was Bob and I 
remember him as “Buffalo 
Bob”.  Occasionally, I 
played at the University of 

Buffalo Amherst campus. There were many courts, 
and they were very pleasant.  In the neighborhood, 
several women played together after work, usually 
once a week.  Good matches with appreciative players 
in glorious summer days in Buffalo; this memory fills 
my heart with delight.  
  
I met Roberta when I went to play as a substitute at 
an indoor facility. She and I became lifetime 
friends.  She came to my citizenship ceremony. She 
was happier than I was. She remembered that her 
grandparents came from Ireland. She suggested that 
she and I celebrate t this anniversary together every 
year.     
  
In Baltimore, I played at a large tennis club at the 
Green Spring Station.  Jobe also played there and he 
and I became life partners.  He had come to this 
country as a college student, then learned to play ten-
nis. At the same club, I met Dr. Mahmood Jahromi, 
who invited me to join his private practice group. 
Somehow, I began private practice, which opened up 
new horizons.  I am grateful to Dr. Jahromi for open-
ing a path for me to be in private practice. I saw him 
often on the tennis court. Now, I see him on the 
monthly MPS zoom social.    
  
I had many memorable games over the years.  You 
experience beautiful feelings at the time of magnifi-
cent plays and magical moments. Both triumphs and 
defeats are worthwhile when everybody plays by the 
same rules. When you lose, you know that you will 
have an opportunity to win next time. I draw on what 
I’ve learned from tennis when times are rough.   
  
When COVID came, tennis stopped. I used to run in 
and out of my office a few times a week in order to 

play women’s doubles tennis. No tennis, no more travel 
to the office, or to any place, everything is done at 
home, time feels different. I experimented by getting 
up and getting out to play tennis first thing in the 
morning, with Jobe. It worked well.  
Though he and I stayed away from playing singles for a 
few years because it is so strenuous, we resumed it un-
der the new circumstances.   Both of us were surprised 
that we could play it again, and every day, and we kept 
getting stronger and better. Last year, I was the senior 
women’s singles champion. This year, nobody signed 
up in that category.  Josh, the tennis pro at the club, 
was sweet to say “Everybody is afraid of Sue!”   
  
For many years, tennis has been a staple in my life. I 
either played or watched games on TV, or both. There 
are excellent tennis matches somewhere in the world 
every day. Many countries produce world class players. 
Jobe and I traveled to visit them. We ate their food, 
listened to their music, danced with their people, tried 
on their clothing, held their babies and learned to 
speak a few words. We saw their accomplishments and 
struggles. We were touched by each country we visited. 
I echo Mark Twain, who said that travel is toxic to preju-
dice.  
  
Two years ago, we went to Wimbledon. We entered the 
grounds in a long, winding line, which is a Wimbledon 
tradition. When we got there the first time, people 
showed us how the line worked. The next day, we were 
the guides for the first timers.  Staff invited us to play 
on the lawn court which was built on the side to enter-
tain people in line.  That is how I played at Wimbledon!   
  
One day this fall, Jobe and I were playing at our club on 
a beautiful afternoon. I asked him, ‘Did you know that 
your life would be this good when you came to this 
country?’  We owe much gratitude to those who wel-
comed us to be a part of their families and to be their 
friends. We, immigrants from Korea and southern India, 
were provided with love and kindness.  I feel that it is 
perhaps my duty and privilege to be here in this critical 
time in this country-- lifting up our voices to preserve 
and promote what is important to us all.   That includes 
our games—especially tennis! 
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Sue E. Kim, MD 

Tennis Anyone? 
 

 

by: Sue E. Kim, MD 
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As I was finishing 
my training 14 
years ago, I began 
searching for a 
job.  In addition to 
finding something 
that would further 
hone my forensic 
skills, I wanted a 
child and adoles-
cent, community 

psychiatry position.  I stumbled upon Catholic Char-
ities of Baltimore, which needed a psychiatrist to 
help lead its BCARS program – a crisis program for 
youth in Baltimore City.  I accepted the position, as 
well as arranging to do some outpatient clinic 
work. At the time, I had no idea about the larger 
variety of services offered by Catholic Charities. It 
took years for me to fully understand how many 
services it provides. 
 
Catholic Charities of Baltimore was established in 
1923, with the goal of meeting the needs of the 
community.  Today, it consists of 80 programs, 
spanning three divisions – Community, Family and 
Senior Services.  Programs exist to mitigate the ef-
fects of poverty, to help those in crisis, to provide 
low-income seniors with affordable housing, and to 
help provide supportive housing options to individ-
uals with developmental disabilities.  Every year, it 
provides care to at least 160,000 people in 9 coun-
ties. 
 
Many are familiar with some of its programs.  Hous-
ing and food programs such as Our Daily Bread and 
the Weinberg Housing and Resource Center are a 
couple of the more commonly known.  Innovative 
programs such as the Esperanza Center and Safe 
Streets might be less known, and many have no 
idea that it also manages some Headstart and vari-
ous senior housing/care programs.  
 
The division in which I work - the Family Services 
Division - provides mental health care services via a 
variety of programs. Services include outpatient be-
havioral health, substance use disorder, youth crisis, 
residential treatment and special education school 

programs.  In addition, it provides supportive 
housing for developmentally-disabled 
adults.  Outpatient behavioral health and sub-
stance use disorder services are delivered pri-
marily through the Villa Maria Community Re-
sources clinics.  We have 8 outpatient mental 
health centers across the state, including over 
100 school mental health partnerships.   
 
The agency strives to provide high quality ser-
vices to the most challenged and disenfran-
chised.  That type of service was what inspired 
me to be a community psychiatrist in the first 
place.  I am fortunate to have found an organi-
zation that is dedicated to pursuing that goal.   

 

What Catholic Charities Does 
 
 

by: Ronald Means, MD 

Ronald Means, MD 

 

Poster Contest for  

Residents & Fellows 

The MPS poster competition for our Resident-
Fellow Members will be held again this year, 
with all entries displayed at our annual meet-
ing in April 2022!  Thanks to generous funding 
from the Maryland Foundation for Psychiatry, 
the winner will receive a $200 cash prize as 
well as a complimentary ticket to the meeting.  
Two finalists will also be selected and will re-
ceive $100 each in addition to complimentary 
tickets.   
  
The winners in past years are listed here.  
Please click here for complete details about the 
process and requirements. The deadline to 
enter is January 31. Electronic copies of post-
ers are due February 10.  For more infor-
mation, or to apply please click here.  

http://mdpsych.org/about/history/poster-competition/
https://mdpsych.org/2021/10/poster-contest-for-residents-fellows/
https://mdpsych.org/2021/10/poster-contest-for-residents-fellows/
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Letter From The Editor 

Pharmacy Benefit Managers: Keystone Kops 
 

by:  Bruce Hershfield, MD 

This is what happened when I had to 
get annual re- certification for Ad-
derall for a patient from Pennsylva-
nia who has been on it for at least 10 
years. 
 
I suspected the number the pharma-
cy faxed me was incorrect, which it 
was. Her insurance plan clerks insist-
ed I had to talk with the company it 
uses as its Pharmacy Benefits Manag-
er, though they could not connect 
me. I eventually did hear from that 

company, which sent me a form, which I filled out and 
faxed.  
 
Three days later, I received a copy of the rejection form it 
had sent my patient, explaining that she did not meet 
clinical criteria for continued use and suggesting she con-
sider talking with me about an alternative. It suggested 
she or I could appeal the decision and it gave the number 
of the insurance company, who of course said it was not 
their doing. I insisted on talking with a pharmacy supervi-
sor, who told me it was likely because I had used the 
name “Adderall” instead of amphetamine/
dexamphetamine salts. I pointed out that pharmacists al-
ways have to fill prescriptions with generics when they are 
available, and I had not specified “brand name necessary”. 
She told me it did not apply to PBM’s, and that if I referred 
to “Prozac” on one of the forms instead of “fluoxetine” it 
would happen the same way. (All of this turned out not to 
be true.) She told me none of her supervisors was availa-
ble, but I insisted on talking with a physician, even if he 
was not a psychiatrist. His secretary arranged a phone ap-
pointment two days from then, but called back to tell me 
he had intervened and all was settled. (This also turned 
out not to be true.) 
 
The next day, I checked with the pharmacist, who told me 
the prescription would not go through. I finally reached 
someone at the PBM company, who told me they had 
tried unsuccessfully to reach me by phone the morning 
before (while my phone was being repaired). They reject-
ed my application, by FAX, because they did not have an-
swers to two questions: whether the patient had had 
ADHD as a child and whether it interfered with her aca-
demic or occupational life. (Neither question was on the 
form.) They hadn’t tried to send me these questions by 
FAX—just the rejection. I answered the questions on the 
phone and she determined the amphetamine/
dexamphetamine salts combination could be “pre-
authorized”. 

Who ARE these clerks and pharmacists who are question-
ing our judgment? When I mentioned Adderall to one of 
them, I was told she had “heard of it”. 
 
I haven’t mentioned the times I was cut off, referred to 
the wrong person (in nephrology!), asked my birthdate 
and first name because the person on the physician’s line 
still thought I was the patient, or been told someone 
would call me back on another line and no-one did. I had 
a lot of trouble getting to supervisors because they were 
“in meetings”. 
 
The MPS, along with Med-Chi, and the APA, along with 
the AMA, must help the government reform this 
“system”.  
 
First, permitting a patient to remain on a medication af-
ter so many years is not “PRE-certification”. It’s intruding 
on practice, it’s dangerous, and it’s likely to harm the pa-
tient’s perception of the treatment. Secondly, we need to 
hear a clerk’s complete name so we can call back and get 
the same person after we are cut off or referred to an-
swering machines. (It would be helpful when we com-
plain, too.) Third, any questions that are not asked on 
these forms cannot be used as excuses for rejecting 
them. And, if consultation with a physician is indicated, it 
should be with a psychiatrist. 
 
This process of requiring continuing certification does 
not really save anybody any money—particularly with 
generic medications.  At least temporarily, it deprives 
patients of the medications they need (or makes them 
pay out-of-pocket).  It sows mistrust on all levels. I still 
can’t get used to people lying to me.  
 

Here are some elements of Med-Chi’s Resolution 30-21 
concerning legislation in the 2022 General Assembly (and 
which the MPS is helping to back): 
1. Support continuity of care for patients on appropri-

ate, chronic, stable therapy through minimizing re-
petitive prior authorization requirements 

2. Require carriers to issue a “gold card” to certain phy-
sicians that waives prior authorization requirements 
if that physician is continuously approved for a spe-
cific procedure/service over a certain time frame 

3. Examine whether appropriate staff from carriers is 
available …24 hours a day, 365 days per year 

4. Prohibit prior authorization requirements for FDA-
approved medications for which a patient needs on-
going treatment and which a patient has previously 
received. 

 

It is time for some changes. I am pleased that our organi-
zations are working on it. 

Bruce  
Hershfield, MD 


